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8 November 2021 

 
Committee Secretary 
House of Representatives Standing Committee on Employment, Education and Training 
PO Box 6021 
Parliament House 
CANBERRA  ACT  2600 

via email: ee.reps@aph.gov.au 

 

Dear Sir/Madam 

Inquiry into the Fair Work Commission Annual Report 2019-20 

We welcome the opportunity to submit to the Committee’s Inquiry into the Fair Work Commission’s 
Annual Report 2019-20.  The impact of COVID-19 and the subsequent government policy responses 
created a complex and uncertain environment for small business employers and employees to 
navigate.  The nature of this environment undoubtedly added to the workload of the Fair Work 
Commission (FWC) as can be seen in the last quarter growth in case load demonstrated in the report.   

We recognise the challenges faced by all in adapting to the impacts of COVID-19 and provide the 
following comments for the Committee. 

1. Clarity and timing of information provided by the Fair Work Ombudsman (FWO).  The 
impacts of COVID-19 and subsequent policy responses resulted in several changes to 
business’ obligations and rights, in particular possible exercise of stand-down provisions, 
requirements to allow for staff self-isolation and quarantine requirements, and the 
introduction of JobKeeper.   

The FWO is a critical information source for small business operators who do not have the 
resources of their larger counterparts and it is essential that the FWO provide clear and 
definitive information to small business owners and their employees regarding changes in 
employment obligations and rights.  Clarity and certainty in advice will reduce confusion and 
inadvertent wrongdoing, both of which lead to an increase in the FWC’s case load.  

For example, in the wake of the January 2020 bushfires, we heard from many small 
businesses on the south coast of NSW who were confused about stand down provisions for 
staff, particularly where their business was not physically damaged, but no customers were 
able to enter the area due to road blocks and public safety requirements, leading to the 
businesses being effectively unable to operate.  At the time, the FWO’s guidance was general 
in nature, and encouraged small business owners to seek their own advice in relation to 
stand down provisions, which caused additional stress for these business owners.  

Where possible government should work with the FWO in advance of policy change, or in the 
wake of a disaster to ensure that relevant information that can be relied upon is updated and 
available from the time public announcements are made or as soon as possible afterwards.  
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